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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phone: 541-573-6446  admin@harneyswcd.net 
Regular Monthly Business Meeting, Rescheduled

Broadway Deli

December 16, 2021

Present:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey, Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Board Directors (BD) Ken Bentz and Susan Doverspike; HSWCD staff District Manager (DM) Jason Kesling, Focus Area Coordinator and SONEC Partner Biologist (SONEC) Carlton Strough, Sage grouse Coordinator (SGC)Sarah Mundy, Ag/CWMA Coordinator (Ag/C)Tyler Goss, Sage grouse Habitat and Restoration Planner (SGHRP) Danielle Reynolds, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson
Guest:  NRCS District Conservationist (DC) Zola Ryan

Attending remotely:  none

Absent:  Carol Dunten, Ryan Peila

The meeting was called to order by BC Hussey at 3:33 pm.  

Agenda #1:  Approve meeting agenda

DM Kesling requested two changes to the agenda.  One was the addition of #7a, an Oregon House Bill for public meetings.  This was for the board’s information.  The second change was to make agenda #6 an action item for voting.  BD Doverspike moved and BD Bentz seconded approval of the agenda as amended.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor.
Agenda #2:  Approval of Monthly Financials

DM Kesling presented and explained the financial report.  The district has begun to contract more for juniper cuts and the financials will reflect more payment to contractors and reimbursements from OWEB.  There were no questions.  BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded approving the financial report.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor.
Agenda #3:  Approval of November Board meeting minutes

BD Doverspike noticed some typos that needed correction; she will contact AA Pearson later.  The corrections did not take away from the meeting minutes content.  BD Bentz moved and VC Franklin seconded approving the minutes.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor.

Agenda #4:  NRCS/SWCD MOU

Zola Ryan is the District Conservationist for the Natural Resources Conservation Service and is point of contact for that agency in Harney County.  She presented two Memorandums of Understanding (MOU) to the board and explained each agency’s involvement.  One was on a national level between the USDA and SWCD and is broad and general in its scope.  The next level is between national and state levels (NRCS/HSWCD/ODA).  The agreement between NRCS/SWCD is more detailed in the two agencies working together at a local level.  The agreements are in place until one party cancels.  
She reviewed the NRCS/HSWCD/ODA agreement and found it to be less specific and more partner-friendly (“we’re just all going to work together” wording).  There is less criteria and no indication the district has to have its own phone line (addendum:  in anticipation of this, the district canceled its landline and will now share the NRCS phone line).  

A question-and-answer period followed.  BC Hussey asked who wrote the agreement;  DC Ryan didn’t know and that she had received the new agreements via email and this was a statewide effort, not just a Harney SWCD effort.  

DC Ryan directed the board to Page 3-C—under “Conservation District” (see attachment) regarding the local working group (LWG).  In the past the LWG was a cooperation between NRCS and the HSWCD.  There had been a gradual shift in this to the NRCS convening the LWG.  This didn’t seem to be an issue in Harney County but it was in other counties where conservation groups felt pushed aside.  In the past she (as DC for local NRCS) has scheduled, contacted participants, etc., for the LWG.  She wanted to know if the district wanted this maintained or to take a more direct role in the LWG.

Addendum:  DC Ryan and her family are preparing to enter the mission field in Bolivia and this is referenced here.

BD Doverspike asked DC Ryan regarding her impending resignation—did she have a date on it—would she continue to do this or would this be something discussed for her replacement?  DC Ryan said her replacement will be required to do a local work group meeting and that her replacement would probably review previous practices.  The NRCS has a cadre in place to do public speaking if the replacement is uncomfortable doing this.
BC Hussey asked DM Kesling if he was on onboard with the LWG, and Kesling responded that is how the two groups have worked together in the past.  He didn’t think there would be too many changes with DC Ryan’s replacement.  The LWG does have to be locally driven and that’s why the district would participate.  BC Hussey opined, “if the situation isn’t broken, don’t fix it.”  There were no other questions regarding this MOU.
In discussing the other MOU—unfunded cooperative agreement NRCS/HSWCD: Previous agreement was for a “work for space” agreement (in return for free rent, district employees would conduct work for the NRCS).   In the past the language in the MOU was not entirely followed but no other written agreement was in pace.  The new agreement indicates we will try to work together and try to share to help one another out.  It is more loosely written, allowing for parties work together as needed.
DC Ryan read page 1 of 8 in the statement of work.  The NRCS may provide vehicles and equipment, shared office space and equipment.  NRCS employees will represent the U.S. government (in other words NRCS participants cannot serve as officers or employees of the district).  Some conservation districts own the building and lease space to NRCS which was explained in document wording.  If the district utilizes vehicles, it is to record the usage at the time and provide an annual report of the usage to the government.  DM Kesling asked there a format or a template that NRCS is looking for? DC Ryan said the NRCS may put out a template for reporting.

Other NRCS sharing included (this was in the Deliverables portion of the MOU, on the document’s back page):  providing 1050 square feet of office space for district use, allowing vehicle use (estimated 7400 miles), use of printers, ATVs and safety equipment, projector.
There was ensuing discussion on shared personnel.  SONEC Strough and AA Pearson salaries are separate shared agreements.  Discussion on inspections for NRCS performed by district employees and vehicles.  The district is at this writing relying solely on NRCS vehicles as the two vehicles owned by the district are in disrepair.  
Were there further questions about the agreements? BC Hussey asked DC Ryan is she had any concerns.  She said no; she was glad to see the relaxed wording.

DC Ryan then updated the board on her departure.  Her family is raising funds for mission work and believes she will remain in Harney County for at least one year, maybe two.  The board thanked her for her presentation and explanation of the agreements.

BD Doverspike moved accepting the new NRCS/SWCD MOUs; VC Franklin seconded.  All present and eligible to vote were in favor.

Agenda #5:  Information on recent grant submissions

DM Kesling provided a spreadsheet of submitted grants since he became District Manager.  The first part, 1-9 are small grants less than $15K waiting to be approved.  He said a few landowners have been frustrated on the delays.  The Harney Watershed has been holding up the process with past due monitoring reports.  Grant review and ranking should take place January 5, 2022.   There are about $110K in pending grants and $100K in budget so one or two projects may not be funded.  With some grants, such as Coyote Creek seeding, the landowners want to do before spring.  Other concerns on pending grants are on increased material cost.  

Other grants, such as Drewsey Cottonwood were previously not funded but were reworked and resubmitted.  Some proposed land in the grant had been removed.  The Baker Corral is a new grant submitted.

Other pending funds:  CWMA/BLM--$15K for next 3 years.  BLM approached the district for contracting their spraying (the agency contacted the district because it is difficult to work with the BLM state offices).  The district will contract CWMA staff time to implement and the admin budget would be 10% of the grant.  It could be million dollars through the years if approved, and could provide funds for a district vehicle.  There is also capacity funding from USFWS.  It receives funding from grazing on USFWS land and would send the funds to the district for outreach and education.  This amount $10K each year which covers among other things the fair booth, recertification, monthly meetings, newspaper articles.  

Ag/C Goss has written two grants, Sodhouse and Pepperweed.  The Poison Creek Ranch has a spotted knapweed problem north of town.  This same area was the site of a project in 2014, when the HCWMA sprayed 30 acres. The issue with that treatment was at the time the USFS couldn’t apply herbicide spray on its land until recently.  With the recent change the agency asked the district to revisit that grant.  The USFS will spray  their land and the district will treat private land. ODA’s noxious weed specialist Bonnie Rasmussen is pushing this project and funding looks good.

Regarding the Sodhouse/Pepperweed project near the Malheur National Wildlife Refuge.  The refuge asked the district to contact two private landowners regarding herbicide treatment.  One landowner has been haying but hasn’t been able to cut along fence and embankments.  Spotted knapweed has also been found in that location.  Oregon Department of Transportation (ODOT) is also getting involved in roadside treatment.  In the grant wording, the refuge has agreed to put in terms that tarping hay loads will be  required per county ordinance.

BD Doverspike commented about sheep being used in previous years for invasive weed treatment.  Ag/C Goss discussed this and said haying is completed at certain times but it’s usually after the Pepperweed has gone to seed.  The ones haying the refuge are now attempting to leave the weed in big patches to treat which is usually Scotch thistle and Pepperweed.

Danielle Reynolds and Carlton Strough arrived at the meeting at 4:06 pm; Sarah Mundy at 4:09 pm

DM Kesling brought up discussion on Senate Bill—there is a focus on specific areas to reduce wildfire risk.  An application has been submitted for Eastern Oregon Malheur, Harney Counties.  The dollar values in the meeting packet is no longer accurate.  It had to be dropped to $900K.
$200K vegetation break

$130K staff admin

Funds for this project need to be implemented by June 2023.  It will involve approximately 13,000 acres for Medusahead spraying on private land, 

SGC Mundy and Ag/C Goss are preparing a list of CCAA members who have land with medusahead; they currently believe that there is approximately 45K acres or more infested. DC Ryan said the NCRS  also has $358K available for new and existing contracts.  

DM Kesling said the funding application has just eight questions, and requires very limited answers which has been difficult for some agencies.  He said he would like to word the applications broad enough to cover enough landowners to address the expansion of medusahead.  Currently twenty-two landowners have been identified.  If we get funding, Ag/C Goss will spend his  summer mapping and will hand off this information to one(s) awarded with the spraying contract.  The proposed area is Hwy 20 to 78 to the County Boundary. ODFW plans to spray on one private land within Malheur County.  Ag/C  Goss is currently working on a project on land adjacent to BLM land.  
Discussion followed regarding herbicide treatments (Rejuva, Plateau, and Imazepic), their efficacy an what is allowed on private property and public lands, if Google Earth is a viable tool for mapping.  Rejuva is a new, more effective chemical.  It costs more but the eradication is good for three-five years.  Landowners can reseed in 20 months and native plants have been coming back in treated areas.  It has no grazing restriction.  Ag/C said it seems to be a “very good product.”  It and the other herbicides are preemergent.  
There were questions regarding the senate bill.  BD Doverspike asked if it was pretty certain it would be passed and the district would receive funding.  DM Kesling said there were five grants and one specific to the east side of the state.  The district is seeking funds and is competing against Lakeview and Klamath application.  The High Desert Partnership (HDP) will be the lead agency for the grant though the Stinkingwater collaborative. 
DM Kesling also mentioned the Sage Grouse FIP.  The application is due January 2022.  A contractor is writing this application with help from each county.  It’s a 6-year project and could fund approximately $3M per county, equitable allocated.  While each county gets $3M, some counties will not use that amount and more may flow to Harney County.  The district currently has two sage-grouse employees and this will provide for them in that 6-year budget.  The priority Harney County areas are Beavertable, Crowley, Steens, Folley Farm, Frenchglen and back up to the refuge.  

DM Kesling said that AA Pearson applied for and was awarded a Security grant, which will provide for security cameras, fireproof safe, thumb drives, and updated internet security subscriptions.  AA Pearson thanked DM Kesling for giving her this opportunity to be trained in the grant process.

In conclusion, the district is receiving many calls from landowners.  The district can still lead people to NRCS and write a large grant.  

Agenda #6:  BLM litigation/action item:

Carol Dunten provided information for board members, which was pending legislation and a letter drafted to the BLM Sage Grouse lead.  Discussion followed as to the need of the letter.  It is a placeholder reaffirming the district has a place in the lawsuit and cooperating agency input. In the past the agency ignored the district’s comments in the drafting of the sage grouse plan.  An attorney (not paid by district funds) drafted the letter.  BD Bentz said there was not downside to approving this.  BD Doverspike moved to approve the request for cooperative status under the Sage grouse amendment; VC Franklin seconded.  All present eligible to vote were in favor.  BC Hussey signed the letter.
Agenda #7:  House Bill instituting practices for public meetings
This information was provided to DM Kesling from OWEB’S Eric Nusbaum.  No action was required.  DM Kesling said it will probably not affect district operations as we have already put these directives info practice.
No public comment/no staff comment.

Future agenda items

BD Bentz said he recently attended a meeting about Local Area Concern on Oregon Ag water.  Also in attendance was a Grant County landowner Alec Oliver whose property is at the beginning of a watershed that ends in Harney County.  He often is overlooked with grant selection within Grant County.  He feels he doesn’t get traction from Grant County conservation groups since that county doesn’t benefit from the water.  BD Bentz the HSWCD may want to look into assisting him with grant projects.  DM Kesling provided CCAA program as an example:  districts negotiate with other districts to make sure their actions are not interfering.  It was important to help landowners at the top of the watershed.  

BD Hussey wanted to discuss juniper cuts and contracts including verbiage on  protocols, appropriate machinery in scope of work.  He said he would like DC Ryan to be involved if she’s interested. She said the NRCS has had to beef up some specifications as well.
DM Kesling and AA Pearson will look into who has signing authority when chair is not available.  This was prompted by BC Hussey’s question as he signed the letter (agenda item #7).  

Ag/C Goss reported on the recent CWMA meeting and the agency’s desire to surplus the damaged trailer and purchase a sea container to store equipment.  This became an action item for this meeting.  BD Bentz moved and VC Franklin seconded approval of this.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor.

Agenda Item:  meeting adjournment

BD Doverspike moved and BD Bentz seconded adjourning the meeting.  All were in favor and the meeting adjourned at 4:53 pm.  Following was a holiday meal for HSWCD board, staff and participating family members catered by the Broadway Deli.

Respectfully submitted by Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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